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Dear friends, 

 

We are delighted to present Building Dignityôs 2015 Annual Report. 2015 

was a year of transition for our organization. We said goodbye to our 

Founding Executive Director, Emily Hedin and welcomed our new 

Executive Coordinator, Diana Andrade Talavera. Throughout this 

transition, and with your support, we maintained our uncompromising 

dedication to enhancing education, training local leaders, and supporting 

neighborhood-led development.  

 

Once again, we welcomed more than 100 students into our education 

programs, which include homework help, tutoring, athletics, and the arts. 

We increased participation in Academic Enrichment (our tutoring program 

focused on math and reading) and continued to produce notable outcomes: 

by the end of 2015, 88 percent of teachers reported improvements in 

reading, and 100 percent of teachers reported improvements in 

mathematics. Voices of Youth continued to provide young people the 

opportunity to grow as leaders. Sixty-one young people participated in 

Voices of Youth with 41 percent returning from the previous year. Survey 

data collected throughout the year showed improvements in indicators of 

self-esteem, teamwork, and leadership among Voices of Youth participants. 

Fourteen Voices of Youth participants have joined the ranks of Building 

Dignity volunteers, providing an average of 31 hours of service to their 

community each week. 

 

We are grateful for all the volunteers and donors who supported Building 

Dignity during this year of transition and have ensured our growth and 

impact continues. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Emily Hedin and Paul Dosh 

Directors of Building Dignity 

Building Dignity 2015 Annual Report 

Education ï Leadership ï Development 

OUR MISSION: 

To enhance educational 

opportunities, train local 

leaders, and support 

neighborhood-led 

development 

 

http://www.buildingdignity.org/
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In 2015, we completed our fourth year of Voices of 

Youth in La Encantada and our second year in Oasis. 

Participation in Voices of Youth increased 13 

percent from 2014, with 61 participants between the 

ages of 11 and 22 years old attending one of three 

Voices of Youth groups. Voices of Youth focuses on 

leadership by allowing participants to explore five 

different areas of interest: community service, social 

entrepreneurship, environment, health, and arts and 

culture. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Voices of Youth by the Numbers 
 

¶ Participants: 61 

¶ Hours of leadership training per week: 6 

¶ Hours of leadership training per year: 300 

¶ Number of Voices of Youth leaders who 

now serve as Building Dignity volunteers: 

14 (more than double from last year!) 

 

Looking at the results of 146 surveys administered 

between May 2014 and December 2015, young people 

who participate in the program for 15 months or more 

indicated higher levels of self-esteem, teamwork and 

leadership. Specifically, experienced participants 

scored higher on 94 percent of survey questions. 

Questions with the largest difference between new and 

experienced participants focused on understanding our 

participantsô self-esteem, community participation, 

awareness of social issues, aspirations, and plans for 

the future. We are proud to have found such promising 

results with these surveys, indicating that Voices of 

Youth is effective in improving self-esteem, teamwork 

and leadership for local youth.  

 

 

Vocation 

We deepened the vocation module of the Voices of 

Youth curriculum, which enables young people to plot 

a course towards higher education or the work force. 

Voices of Youth participants ages 15 and older visited 

three institutions of higher education (two universities 

and one technical training institute) and continued our 

ñLunch with a Professionalò initiative that connects 

participants with professionals from different fields.  

 

In April, we hosted our second annual vocation retreat 

with 21 young leaders, 48 percent of whom joined us 

on the retreat for the second time! This yearôs retreat 

focused specifically on different institutes of higher 

education, the admissions process, and scholarship 

opportunities. 

 IN THEIR WORDS: 

ñMy favorite memory from 2015 was the 

first day of Voices with Alexis. To gain our 

trust he started making a bunch of jokes and 

funny faces. We didnôt really understand his 

jokes.ò          

ïAllison, Voices of Youth participant  

volunteer 
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Voices of Youth Leadership Retreat  

This year, 39 young leaders participated in our third 

annual Leadership Retreat, which focused on self-

esteem and teamwork. Participants enjoyed an action-

packed weekend of games, teamwork challenges, and 

reflection. Of the 39 young people who joined us for 

this yearôs retreat, 24 had participated in at least one 

other Building Dignity retreat. We are excited to see 

this strong retention rate! 

 

Community Service 

Over the course of the year, Voices of Youth 

participants organized two days of service. First, they 

visited Los Martincitos, an organization that supports 

elderly members of the community living in extreme 

poverty. Young leaders spent a month planning a 

wonderful day of service with Los Martincitos, during 

which they cooked and served meals, told stories, 

performed music, led art activities, and even offered 

manicures. Next, the group visited La Casa de 

Panchita, an organization that advocates for the rights 

of domestic workers. At La Casa de Panchita, our 

young leaders taught a group of entrepreneurial 

women how to make professional screen-printed tee 

shirts. 

 

Ambassadors Retreat to Ayacucho 

For the second year, we convened a delegation of 

Voices of Youth participants ages 18 and older to 

participate in a national youth conference. Six Voices 

of Youth Ambassadors traveled to Ayacucho, Peru to 

represent Building Dignity at the Congreso de Jovenes 

(Youth Congress). During their trip, they also prepared 

and led environmental workshops at a local school. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

IN THEIR WORDS: 

ñI come here because they help me. The 

volunteers help me understand my 

homework and learn. It helps me to do 

better in school, and I have fun learning 

here.ò   ïDiego, 9 years old 

 

Education 

 

In 2015, we continued our commitment to enhancing 

educational opportunities in the communities of La 

Encantada and Oasis. Our education programs offer 

students the opportunity to receive one-on-one help 

with homework, tutoring in math and reading, and 

enrichment activities that engage their minds and 

imaginations.  

 
Academic Enrichment 

The goal of Academic Enrichment is to increase reading 

and math comprehension and enable students to pass 

their current grade. 2015 was our second year offering 

this program. We provided morning and afternoon 

sessions, increasing participation by 28 percent. Local 

volunteers also became more involved in lesson 

planning and assisting staff with creating interactive, 

educational activities. Tailored lesson plans and 

intensive family engagement helped increase positive 

outcomes.  

At the end of the year, 87.5 percent of teachers 

observed an improvement in reading. On average, 

teachers ranked student improvement as 3.75 on a scale 

of 1 to 5. One hundred percent of teachers observed 

an improvement in math. On average, teachers ranked 

student improvement as 3.78 on a scale of 1 to 5. 
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Homework Help 

Building Dignity continued its homework help 

program, which provides one-on-one and small group 

assistance to 50 students each week. This program is 

available to all students in the neighborhood. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Extracurricular Workshops 

In addition to academic support, Building Dignity 

offers diverse enrichment opportunities. This past 

year, we offered baking and chocolate-making class 

for adults and young people. Working side-by-side, 

participants in this intergenerational workshop 

generated income from their new skill by selling the 

products they made in the workshop. We also 

continued our music program for children and young 

people, providing them with the opportunity to learn 

guitar, violin, or percussion. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

IN THEIR WORDS: 

ñThis NGO really helps my community and 

helps the kids that are here to get ahead 

and develop themselves. I love it. ò  

ïIndira, Voices of Youth participant and local 

volunteer 

Community Education Programs Offered in 2015 

1.  Academic Enrichment 

2.  Homework Help  

3.  Science 

4.  English 

5.  Music 

6.  Art 

7.  Photography and Videography 

8.  Theatre 

9.  Dance 

10.  Baking and Chocolate Making 

11.  Sports Club 

12.  Urban Exploration 

 

Development 

In 2015, Building Dignity continued its commitment 

to support local leaders in the process of community 

development. This year, we provided logistical and 

financial assistance to local leaders in the 

neighborhood of Noveno Sector to install streetlights 

around the central plaza of their community. This 

important project provided increased security and 

further improved the communityôs robust sports 

programs by allowing young people to continue 

practicing in the evening. 
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Staff 

 

In 2015, Emily Hedin, Founding Executive Director of 

Building Dignity, returned to the United States. From 

2011 to 2015, Emilyôs leadership enabled Building 

Dignity to triple its budget, increase the volunteer 

corps by 53 percent, and expand operations from La 

Encantada and Oasis. Emily will continue to support 

Building Dignity as a member of the Advisory Board. 

We also said goodbye to Michael Angel Vazquez, who 

served as our 2014-15 Program Director and Princeton 

in Latin America Fellow. Michael Angel played a 

pivotal role in expanding Voices of Youth and forming 

our Voices of Youth Ambassadors program. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In February 2015, we welcomed Diana Andrade 

Talavera as executive coordinator. Diana brings a 

wealth of expertise on primary education, pedagogy, 

and child development. In September 2015, we also 

welcomed our new program director and Princeton in 

Latin America Fellow, Alexis Alvarez Franco. Alexis 

comes to us from San Diego, California with a 

Bachelor of Arts in political economy from UC 

Berkeley where his studies focused on international 

development in Latin America. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Continuing Staff: Paul Dosh, Director; Ana María 

Mejía Huisa, Program Coordinator; Henrik Mitsch, 

Web Designer; Jesús Valencia Silva, Community 

Liaison; Martha Huamán, Director of Logistics. 

IN THEIR WORDS: 

ñI like to come for the Academic 

Enrichment to make my math better and 

get better grades in school. ò  

ïBrayan, 10 years old 
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Community Partners 

 

Weôd like to thank the following organizations for their support and collaboration. 

 

Arena y Esteras (Lima) 

Casa Infantil y Juvenil de Arte y Cultura- CIJAC (Lima) 

Casa de Panchita (Lima) 

Colegio Buena Esperanza (Lima) 

Escuela Metropolitana (Lima) 

Institute for Study Abroad at Butler College, Peru Program (Lima) 

Macalester College (St. Paul, MN) 

Municipal Government of Lima 

Municipal Government of Villa El Salvador 

Omprakash Foundation 

Peoples Congregational Church (Bayport, MN) 

Princeton in Latin America (Princeton, NJ) 

Proyecto Especial del Adulto Mayor ñLos Martincitosò (Lima) 

Red Jóven Sur (Lima) 

Vichama Teatro (Lima) 

Wayzata Community Church (Wayzata, MN) 
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David Adler 

Jair Aaron Angulo 

Gian Franco Alexander Beley Bendezu 

Brenda Benites Palacios 

Christian William Berrú Ancco 

Jefferson Berrú Ancco 

Alexandra Bobak 

Natalia Bolaños Checa  

Katie & Jason Craig 

Mariah Brown 

Leah Brudno 

Diego Castro Gonzales 

Indira Cervantes Palomino 

Genesis Cagua Casco 

Justin Clemente 

Yazmin Cozar Mitman 

Sara DeStefano 

Robyn Doane 

Lillian Eckstein 

Rebecca Feldman 

Jean Paul Fernandes Rojas 

Emily Franks 

Dianne & Doug Frantz  

Julia Gallagher 

Erick Galván Huamani 

Bryan Geraldez Pachas 

Ellen Goff 

Roxana Gonzalez Condori 

Andrew Gonzales 

         Samuel Graf 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Karla Guerrero Ferro 

Kathy Guerrero Ferro 

Estanislao Guillen Rios 

Megan Hadley 

Kaitlin Harlow  

Elizabeth Hedin & Matt Petersen 

Amara McCune 

Milagros Hermoza Moncayo 

Sara Lefevre 

Emily Meggs 

Nancy Mejía Huisa 

Jesusa Navidad Mitman Romero 

Katharine Murphy 

Erin Murray 

Alina Palomares 

Cristian Palomino 

Tonny Palomino 

Claudia Pezo Mitman 

Natalia Pezo Mitman 

Jean-Michel Pichereau 

Brian Rakovitis 

Cecilia Retamozo Serrano 

Miguel Rosales 

Alexis Sanchez 

Jean Carlos Solis Huazhuayo 

Ciera Springer 

Adam Thomas 

Christine Tjahjadi-Lopez 

Melanie Vera Aguilar 

Robin Veile  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Thank you to all of our volunteers! 

Volunteers 

 

In 2015, 53 volunteers supported our work in Lima: 25 international volunteers and 28 local volunteers. 54 percent of 

total volunteers were local community members, compared to 33 percent in 2014. This significant increase in local 

volunteers further supports our local sustainability model. 

 

Volunteers assist with daily programming such as Academic Enrichment, Homework Help, and Voices of Youth. Many 

volunteers also support Building Dignity with projects such as impact evaluation, communications, spearheading 

community development projects, and much more. 
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Donors 

 

 

Christopher Wilson & Milosava Acamovic 

Clare Adams 

Alex Barnard 

Ibis & Keith Barnes 

Andy Barnett 

Collin Barnwell 

John Becker 

Ralph & Eileen Beha 

Maddy Vaughan & Simon Binns 

Mark Kochendorfer & Diane Boushek 

Tristan Brown 

Tom Burt 

Christopher Calton 

Max Cameron 

Carl & Kathleen Challgren 

Maritza Chan 

Yoshiko Chino 

Tom Barry & Brenda Christiansen 

David Schodt & Elizabeth Ciner 

Diane Clarke 

Aileen Clarke 

Ceal & Tim Craig 

Katie & Jason Craig 

Michael Croal 

Sara Wahl & Michael Davis 

Diana Devito 

Robyn Doane 

Andrea Galdames & Paul Dosh 

Joshua Dow 

Lindsey Doyle 

Bill Drake 

Sarah Taylor & Zac Drake 

Niko Drake McLaughlin 

Steve & Jeanne Drewes 

Brendan Duke 

Jill Watkins & Brendan Dunn 

Lillian Eckstein 

Randall Arnold & Pat Fair 

Eleanor Ferril 

Monica Francis 

William M. Franke 

William & Leah Franke 

Brianna Franks 

Thomas Franks 

Dianne & Doug Frantz 

Bryan & Jennifer Frantz 

Kevin & Kim Frantz 

 Scott Gehlbach 

 Thalia Giraldo 

Erin & Marco Giuliani 

Laura Grant 

Matthew & Jodie Greer 

Megan Hadley 

Leigh Hansen 

Kirsten Harmon 

Adam Thomas & Emily Hedin 

Bruce Quady & Katherine Hedin 

Matt Petersen & Elizabeth Hedin 

Marylee Hendricks 

Dan Herrera 

Rommy Cornejo & Dave Holman 

Nancy & Spencer Holmes 

Anna Zaros & David Hong 

Susan & Michael Horovitz 

Will Howell 

Monica Hursh 

Don & Joyce Ilse 

Ardes Johnson 

Jeff Stewart & Ann Johnson 

Chris & Ulcca Joshi Hansen 

Petr Kalab 

Cindy Kalland 

Illana Kaplan 

Rich & Teena Keiser 

Kathleen Kennedy 

Margie Scharf & Don Kligerman 

Anna Knier 

Rose Kramer 

Josephine Lai 

Marjory & David Larson 

Allen Leavens 

Charlotte Lee 

Bethany Leidl 

Mary Harper & James Lerager 

Jacob Levin 

Dawn & Fred Lewis 

Hannah Lewis 

Ronald & Rebecca Lien 

Angelina Lopez-Brody 

Stephanie & Jay Lyons 

Matt Wilson & Tam Ma 

Pamela MacKinnon 

Virginia Mahoney 

Yolekha Mallier 

Enedina Martinez 

Rob Bras & Julie Matonich 

Jaemy Mazuelos 

Anne McLaughlin 

In 2015, donors and organizations generously contributed $46,551ða seven percent increase from 2014.  Thank you to our 

donors for their vital support! 
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Michael Medina 

Rocio Medina Tenicela 

Medtronic 

Franz Meyer 

Katherine Mirani 

Patricia Mitchell 

Justin & Michelle Morgan 

Andrew Mueller 

John & Patty Mueller 

Eleanor Berger & Tom Mueller 

Terry Dussault & Mary Mueller 

Nathan & Amy Nyren 

Jackie Olson 

Peter Eckman & Erika Olson 

Omprakash 

Katie Orenstein 

Michelle Orlando 

Sean Pagnon 

Hannah Pallmeyer 

Alisa Partlan 

Elisabeth Patz 

Lyle Payette 

People's Congregational Church 

Ann & Russell Peterson 

Marita Bujold & Paul Philpott 

Jean Michel Pichereau 

Bethany Pickett 

Lee Piepgrass 

Jon Kahle & Katie Pierson 

Ashley Holderread & Ben Pierson 

Paige Pierson Kahle 

Dan Pinello 

Frank & Patty Pink 

Tim & Lisa Quady 

Jim Carlson & Tammy Quady 

Joe Reid 

Yenny Delgado Collao Robert Rivers 

CH Robinson 

Lisa Rooney 

Kendra Behling & Evan Rose 

Carolyn Ruff 

Jenny & George Ruth 

Alexis Sanchez 

Jim & Kris Sanford 

Pat & Larry Schaefer 

John Dettloff & Julia Schleck 

David & Mary Schultz 

Debra & Ron Seth 

Bilal Sheikh 

Mya Sherman 

Eric & Allison Simpkins 

Susanne & Chris Smith 

Judith & Richard Spiegel 

Natasha Spottiswoode 

Ciera Springer 

Matt Stone 

John & Gayle Teget 

James & Georgia Thompson 

Vicki & Peter Thompson 

Rima Torgerson 

Albert Trank 

Michael Angel Vasquez 

Melanie Vera Aguilar 

Robin Viele 

Mary Vrabel 

Mia Warren 

Wayzata Community Church 

Roy & Judy Wolff 

Eddy Zheng 

Susan Williams & Michael Zwirn
 

  

Thank you to all of our donors! 
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Building Dignity Budget & Financial Summary 

 

 2014 2015 2016 (est.) 

Income 
Donations $33,122 $37,830 $38,000 
Grants 7,406 6,321 6,000 
Community partners 3,065 2,400 2,760 
Total income 43,593 46,551 46,760 

 

Expenses 

 

Programming 
Classes and workshops 11,863 13,799 17,000 
Leadership grants 1,707 985 2,000 
Staff in Peru 24,266 21,326 20,200 
Miscellaneous programming costs 1,034 1,378 2,000 

 

Community Center 
Community center maintenance 1,020 486 600 
Community center utilities 1,400 1,234 1,400 

 

Fundraising and Administration 
Fundraising 744 330 600 
Banking, web and administration 11 373 400 

 

Total operating budget 42,045 39,911 44,200 

 

Cash reserves at end of year 5,312 11,952 14,512 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


